
December 2019

Chase some chickens, cantillate some carols, connect at the coffee mornings,  
savour the Corsley Choir Christmas concert, pitch up at the PC meetings,  

feast at the festive Light Bites Christmas Lunch, there’s lots to do in December...

The 
Bridge

monthly magazine for the villages 
of Corsley and Chapmanslade

Merry Christmas  
to all our readers!
Merry Christmas  

to all our readers!



Frome Heating Specialists
J L and M W Knight

Heating and plumbing engineers  
specialising in:

Oil and gas boiler servicing
Boiler replacement

Energy management
Pressurised hot water systems

Underfloor heating systems
Frome family business established 1964

Stavanger, Corsley, Nr Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 7QL

Call 01373 832578

FHS

199876
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The Bridge
monthly magazine for the villages of  Corsley and Chapmanslade

Seven Open Doors 
news from the pews

Corsley WI 
news from the ladies

Parish Council briefing 
Chapmanslade

Deadline
Deadline for articles 

or adverts for the next 
issue of  The Bridge is 
4pm 19th December
Please note that no 

items will be accepted 
after this date

Articles

Please submit articles either by email to  
viv.thomas146@btinternet.com 
or by hand (legible handwriting please!) 
and take them to the drop-off locations at 
Barters Plant Centre, Chapmanslade, or 
Acres Supply Garden Centre, Corsley by 
the deadline.

News, reports, updates, thank you’s, etc, 
from individuals or local organisations are 
free – the more the merrier – keep ‘em 
coming!

File types
Save your files as .doc – please don’t send 
.docx files – I can’t always open them 
successfully. 

Advertising
Small ads are £1 for each item whether 
‘For Sale’ or ‘Wanted’. 
Events/local organisation ads 
(churches, clubs, playgroups, etc) are £2 
per month for a boxed advert. 

Full page ads cost £7.50, are subject 
to space availability and cannot be 
guaranteed, 

If  you are advertising, don’t forget to 
take the fee – cash or cheque in a sealed 
envelope please, to either of  the drop-
off points (Barters Plant Centre or Acres 
Supply).

Please note: no cash, no advert!

Trade advertising
Please see information on the last page.
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8
12
16

21
26
32

Whitbourne Chapel 
chapel colloquy

News from the Nest 
fledgling fun

Lighten the load on the NHS 
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December
Monday 2nd
Corsley Parish Council Quarterly Meeting – 7.30 pm,  
Corsley Reading Room

Tuesday 3rd
Village Coffee Morning 10 am - 12 noon, Corsley Reading Room

Wednesday 4th
Advent Course – 7 pm to 9.30 pm, 28 Huntenhull Lane, Chapmanslade

Thursday 5th
Chapmanslade Parish Council meeting – 7.30 pm, St Phillip & St James’ Church

Sunday 8th
Chicken Chasers – meet at 11am at the Three Horseshoes car park for a circular walk of  about 
three miles
Corsley Festival Choir Christmas Concert - ‘Glory Everlasting’ – 7pm, St Margaret’s Church, 
Corsley

Wednesday 11th
Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches – Light Bites Christmas Lunch, 12.30 pm – 2 pm, 
Corsley Reading Room
Advent Course – 7 pm to 9.30 pm, The Anchorage, Lyes Green

Thursday 12th 
WI Christmas Dinner – 7pm, Royal Oak, Corsley - please pre-book

Friday 13th
Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches Carols in the Barn – 6 pm, Manor Farm, Corsley

Monday 16th
Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches - Carol Singing in Chapmanslade High Street – 6 pm

Wednesday 18th
Advent Course – 7 pm to 9.30 pm, The Anchorage, Lyes Green

Thursday 19th
Community Coffee Morning – 10 am - 12 noon, Three Horseshoes Chapmanslade

Sunday 22nd
Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches - Carol Service St Margaret’s – 6 pm

Tuesday 24th
Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches - Crib Service St Philip and St James’ – 3 pm

Saturday 30th
Corsley and Chapmanslade Churches Christmas Coffee Morning

Diary Dates
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Community Coff ee Mornings
A warm welcome to come along to our community coff ee mornings held each third Thursday 
of  the month. We meet at The Three Horseshoes in Chapmanslade from 10 until noon.

So do come along if  you have an hour to spare. Meet lots of  friends, old and new, for a chat 
over a cup of  Ben’s freshly brewed coff ee. And if  you’re new to the village, this is the place to 
come to be warmly welcomed and to say hello. Pauline, our rector, and Candy, our PCSO, are 
often able to join us. We look forward to seeing you.

Order now for 
Christmas

Farm fresh bronze turkeys and geese

Telephone 01373 832555

Corsley Show Charitable Trust

Grant Applications
Subject to agreement at the Corsley Show AGM on 28th No-
vember the process for applications to the Trust will follow the 
same process as last year and full information will be available 
on the website (hdwebsites.wixsite.com/cstrust) no later than 

1st January 2020 and applications will need to be submitted by 
31st January 2020.

Confi rmation will be in the January edition of The Bridge.



4  |  The Bridge December 2019 Please mention The Bridge when responding to adverts

Panto rehearsals are in full swing and the 
creative team are working hard behind the 
scenes. 

We’re pleased to announce that tickets 
will be released at 7pm on Thursday 12th 
December at Chapmanslade Church, then on 
sale each Thursday evening from 7 to 8pm 
and Sunday afternoon 2 to 3pm at the village 
hall. Please note that on Thursdy 9th January 
we will be at the church. 

Tickets sold out in record time last year 
so please be quick and make sure you bring 
cash or cheque with you as there won’t be 
reservations this year, pre-sales or on the night.  

We are always grateful for any additional 
help behind the scenes or in show week so 
if  you feel you would like to be a part of  
the team on one of  the many jobs, please 
contact Lou on 07806 486295 or louknight@
rocketmail.com

Chapmanslade Players Presents

7.30pm Friday 7th February
7.30pm Thursday 6th February

2.30pm Saturday 8th February

7.30pm Saturday 8th February
Tickets: adult £6, senior £5, child £4 

For further information  
contact Lou Knight  

on 01373 83280
or 07806486295



Six bedrooms (sleeps 12)  
Private access onto beach 

Pets allowed
Top class facilities including wi-fi 

Rent for week or even long weekend
Downstairs bedroom and shower room

Stunning Coastal Views on 
Cornish Coast near Looe

For more info: Sandy Parrish 01373 832522

Bridal gowns and accessories

2 Silver Street 
Warminster, BA12 8PS

Please contact us to  
arrange an appointment 

t. 01985 217216
e. info@BridebyDesign.biz 
www.bridebydesign.biz

Bride 
 by Design

Hayter
Mountfield
Lawn King
Westwood

Stihl
Honda
Toro
Echo

Husqvarna
Shindalwa

Oregon
and more...

Contact Sean
07828 671566

For your garden maintenance  
and home improvements

S B Services

7.30pm Friday 7th February

2.30pm Saturday 8th February

7.30pm Saturday 8th February
Tickets: adult £6, senior £5, child £4 



ORCHARD 
UPHOLSTERY
Re-upholsteRy of 

antique and modeRn 
fuRnituRe

v fRee estimates v

ColleCtion and 
deliVeRy seRViCe

telephone lesley  
01373 464870

Fully insured and highly trained

For the professional treatment of:
Corns  .  Callus  .  Cracked Heels 
Athletes Foot  .  Fungal Infections 
Thickened Nails  .  In-growing Nails 
Diabetic Foot Care  .  Verrucas 
Nail Cutting  .  Nail Reconstruction   

Contact Sharon on  
01373 836734 or 07728 200402

Clinic appointments at  
12 Sunny Hill, Nunney, BA11 4ND

Home visits also available

Sharon’s Foot Clinic
SAC Dip FHPT SAC Dip FHPP

•	 Get your free flu jab – even if  you’re 
fighting fit. If  you care for someone aged 
65 or over, or are a frontline care worker, 
you should think about vaccinating yourself  
against the flu too.

•	 Ask about the pneumo jab. There’s a 
vaccine for pneumonia too – check if  you’re 
eligible when you get your flu jab.

•	 Wash your hands regularly. Simple but 
effective – washing your hands helps stop 
germs spreading.

Flu viruses are always changing, so you need 
a jab every year, using the latest vaccine. Flu 
isn’t only unpleasant, it can also develop into 
pneumonia, which can be serious.

The cold puts more pressure on our hearts 
and circulatory systems. As we get older, our 
body has to work harder to keep us warm. If  
you’re exposed to a cold environment for a 

long time, or in extreme cold for only a short 
time, your blood pressure rises and your blood 
thickens. This can increase the risk of  heart 
attack and stroke. 

Wrap up well when you go out in the cold. 
Layering is the best way to keep warm in 
winter. Don’t forget a hat, gloves, thick socks 
and a scarf.

Make sure your home is warm enough. The 
ideal room temperature you should be aiming 
for is about 21 degrees in your living room, 
and about 18 degrees in your bedroom.

Eat well! Aim for at least one hot meal 
every day as well as warm drinks throughout 
the day. Having nutritious and varied food is 
important for good health and wellbeing.

Keep moving. Try not to sit still for more 
than one hour at a time. Even if  you just move 
your arms and legs, it’ll help keep you warm.

Keep well this winter
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CORSLEY FESTIVAL CHOIR♪s ♪s
Christmas Concert

Sun 8th December 2019

Tickets: £12.50            Disabled Access             Children: £ 5
from choir members and by phone : 01985 841624

Vivaldi - GloriaVivaldi - Gloria
Pergolesi - MagnificatPergolesi - MagnificatHaydn - Te DeumHaydn - Te Deum

St Margaret’s Church, Corsley BA12 7QE7.00 pm at

Conductor: Edward-Rhys Harry
Corsley Festival Orchestra Quartet  -  Organist: Daniel Cushing

Supporting
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Bob’s bafflers
1	 Which nickname is given to the small sausages wrapped in bacon eaten as part of  Christmas 

dinner?

2	 In which film did the song “White Christmas” first appear?

3	 There is a town in Arizona, USA, named Father Christmas – true or false? 

4	 The song “Jingle Bells” was originally written for which US holiday?

5	 Who was the first British monarch to broadcast a Christmas message?

6	 Who played Scrooge in “The Muppet Christmas Carol”? 

7	 `The Trolley Song` and `Have Yourself  a Merry Little Christmas` are songs featured in which 
classic musical? 

8	 What is the name of  the character who tried to steal Christmas in the 1957 story by Dr Seuss?

9	 The names of  how many of  Santa’s reindeer start with the letter “D”?

10	 Christmas Island is a territory of  which country?

11	 What was the name of  George Bailey’s guardian angel in “It’s a Wonderful Life”?

12	 Which famous annual event did Santa Claus win in 1964?
Answers on page 44

A merry Christmas from me to all readers who have been baffled over the past 12 months and for your good wishes. 
I would also like to thank Viv, our hard-working editor, for all the enthusiasm she has put into ensuring The Bridge 
is produced each month – it can’t be an easy job! Well done Viv from all of  us.

(Thanks Bob!)

Feel free to get in touch with Jaimie 07740 473725 if  you’d like to know more,  
or have suggestions for a route.

We’re a friendly bunch and always love to see new people.  
Dogs with well behaved owners, and smaller people welcome.

Following a lovely November walk with some new faces, the Chapmanslade Chicken Chasers 
are heading out again on their next walk on Sunday 8th December at 11am leaving from 
the Three Horseshoes car park. We’ll be heading on a circular route of  around three miles 
along our footpaths, bridleways and lanes. The walks are interspersed with stops to rest and 
admire the views. 

Chapmanslade Chicken Chasers



Chapmanslade Village Hall
Can be hired for all your functions:

parties, weddings, meetings, classes, etc
For hiring information, phone 

Ken Davies 01373 832034 or email
kennethdavies1949@gmail.com

Yoga classes
Corsley Reading Room

Tuesdays 7-8.30 pm
Wednesdays 5.30-7 pm

(other classes also available)
Jackie Jasper

01373 832301   yogawithjackiej@gmail.com

 Misted glass
 Broken or faulty window hinges

 Faulty locks

Are you having a problem with your UPVC windows or doors?

 Jammed windows or doors
 UPVC door adjustments
 Window and door handles Faulty locks  Window and door handles

Call us – we are here to help 
All work guaranteed

01373 430010   07795 143228   www.upvcrepairswiltshire.co.uk

www.yogawithjackiej.co.uk



Advertise here!
For more information  
see inside back page

 Karina
 Mobile Hairdresser
 Tel. 01373 832823 
Mob. 07742 690337

Luxury Private Car Hire
a locally based, door-to-door, personal 

service for up to six passengers in  
air conditioned comfort

airPOrtS  •  SeaPOrtS  •  aNyWHere

For bookings, please call
01985 840088       07903 307734

For your
Heating Oil Supplies

contact

KINCH FUELS
at their

local depot in
Devizes, Wiltshire

Telephone 01380 727102

The company you and
your home will warm to

For children aged 2-5 years 
Weekdays (term time only) from 8 am-5 pm

Please contact Kelly Williams to arrange a   
visit and a free trial session for your child

Breakfast club and after-school club available 
(term time only)

Telephone 07749 257608
busybeespre-school@hotmail.co.uk

Busy Bees 
Pre-School
Chapmanslade

Shake off those pounds and  
dance yourself fit. 

Chapmanslade Village Hall 
Monday 7.30pm - 8.30pm

Longbridge Deverill Village Hall 
Thursday 7pm - 8pm

For all levels of fitness and  
NO experience needed.

For more information please contact  
Amy 07830 119032

 



JONATHAN CORP
Painter and Decorator 

General House Maintenance
Sturford Mead Farm, Corsley 

Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 7QU 
01373 832213

Steve Dayman-Johns
Driving Instructor

Condensed Courses and 
Gift Vouchers available

Tel 01373 865422 - Mob 07730 445648
email stevekdj@gmail.com

DAVID EDMUNDS & CO
ACCOUNTANTS & TAX CONSULTANTS

Specialists in the self-employed, small and  
medium business and self  assessment.  

Preparation of  accounts, VAT, PAYE,  
income tax and corporation tax returns.

Personal, friendly service 
Evening appointments by arrangement

Telephone 01225 334447
Home 01373 832430

Kevin O’Mahony
Quality Painter and Decorator
    Internal and external painting
    Artexing
    Wallpapering
    Coving
    Hand painted kitchen units 

07724 349447 or 01985 301197
email kevo7743@googlemail.com
www.thewarminsterpainter.co.uk

Expert Tree Care

Telephone Jon Burgess on

01985 841057

Scrub clearance
Skilled pruning

Tree felling
Stump removal

Qualified and insured

Free tree health  
survey and quotes

Beckington Physiotherapy Practice
Now located at Shawford Farm (A36), Beckington, BA11 6SQ

Alison Rossiter MCSP, SRP

Lesley Fussell MCSP, SRP, AACP
Each with over 30 years’ experience specialising in  
treatment of  muscle, and joint problems including:
•	 back	and	neck	pain
•	 work	and	posture	related	disorders
•	 sports	injuries
•	 joint	and	muscle	problems	following	accidents	 

and surgery
•	 arthritic	conditions
Home visits can be arranged
t. 01373 831483
e. arossiterphysio@gmail.com or 

lfussellphysio@gmail.com
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As we approach Christmas, what scientific 
explanations lie behind some of  the events, 
smells, noises and sights that we associate with 
the season?

The first thing one usually does (having 
already bought the presents, of  course!) is to 
decorate the Christmas tree. A Christmas tree 
has a characteristic smell – be it a spruce or 
another type of  pine. This is mainly due to 
the chemical bornyl acetate, an ester which 
can also be used as a food additive, as a 
flavouring agent and in air fresheners. The 
other main constituents of  the odour are 
compounds known as pinenes – named after 
their pine tree source. Chemists are sometimes 
unimaginative in naming compounds!

Historically, Christmas trees were decorated 
with candles, but these are now mainly used 
on mantlepieces or tables and in church. 
These typically burn with a yellow flame. 
The candle wax is melted by the heat of  the 
flame and drawn up by the wick, where it is 
burnt. The colour of  the flame is due to soot 
particles; these glow yellow in the heat and 
then burn, but they can be seen as smoke 
particles when the candle is blown out. The 
brandy on your Christmas pudding burns 
with a blue flame, because it doesn’t contain 
such soot particles. 

Christmas tree lights now tend to be LEDs 
rather than candles or electric filament lights. 
Years ago all LEDs were red, because only the 

metal gallium 
was used in a 
semi-conductor 
to emit light. 
Different metals 
are now also 
used, giving green and blue LEDs, which 
can be combined to give different colours. By 
combining red, green and blue LEDs in one 
package, a white LED was eventually created. 
The science of  LEDs won the 2014 Nobel 
Prize for Physics. 

Food is an important component of  most 
people’s Christmas. Traditional turkey and 
roast potatoes have the distinctive brown 
colour due to a chemical reaction – the 
Maillard reaction where the heat causes 
components of  carbohydrate (reducing sugars) 
and of  protein (amino acids) to react and 
give a wide variety of  products. These are 
responsible for the specific flavours and smells 
of  browned food. 

Human genetics is also important in 
enjoyment of  Christmas dinner. Brussels 
sprouts seem to be an essential part of  the 
feast, but for many people they are unpleasant 
– even when not overcooked. This may in part 
be due to their smell but could also be due to 
a compound in brussels sprouts which tastes 
bitter to about 50% of  the population who 
have a specific variant of  the TAS2R38 gene, 
sometimes known as the “bitter gene”. 

“Science and everyday life cannot and should 
not be separated” Rosalind Franklin, 1940

science

Biology: changing the world

What has science to 
do with Christmas?

Ph
oto

 Є
вг
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ія
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ис
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ин
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During this year’s Poppy Appeal, Corsley 
and Chapmanslade have so far raised 
£2333.33 for the British Legion. Many 
thanks to all the volunteers who helped 
with the house-to-house collections in all 
weathers and to the Royal Oak, the Cross 
Keys, the Three Horseshoes, the White 
Hart, Acres Supply, Chapmanslade school, 
the Parochial Church Council of  Corsley 
and Chapmanslade and Chapmanslade 
Parish Council.

The Royal British Legion not only 
remembers and honours the sacrifice of  
those who fought and continue to fight 

in the service of  our nation, but also 
contributes to providing them with lifelong 
care. Therefore every penny raised makes 
a real difference to the lives of  service men 
and women, veterans and their loved ones.

If  anyone would like to volunteer to be 
a collector, especially in Chapmanslade, 
please do get in touch with me.

Many thanks to everyone who has helped 
with the collections and to all of  you who 
gave so generously.

Jackie Jasper 
Area Poppy Appeal Organiser

01373 832301

Nigel Brown is happy to receive comments, 
questions and, particularly, suggestions for 

future articles at nigelbrown48@gmail.com 

What would Christmas dinner be without 
crackers? The ‘crack’ is caused by a thin layer 
of  silver fulminate or similar explosive which 
is activated by friction from the rough surface 
on the other half  of  the internal cardboard 
strip. Party poppers work on a similar 
principle, and the small amount of  explosive 
generates a sufficient volume of  gas to eject 
the streamers.

There is a huge amount of  science behind 
many of  the presents we buy, such as the 
ever-popular electronic devices. However, 
even the wrapping paper and adhesive tape 
are scientifically complex. A shiny metallic 
wrapping paper is made by depositing metal 
vapour onto a plastic film. The adhesive 

in common parcel tapes is designed to be 
pressure-sensitive, so it can be applied and 
relocated before pressing it down into its final 
position - although my personal experience 
is that relocating the tape is not always 
successful! 

So physics, chemistry and biology all 
contribute to the delights of  Christmas. 
Whatever your interest in science, simply enjoy 
its products at Christmas and every other day. 

Do have a Happy Christmas!

2019 
Poppy 
Appeal 
Collection



White Horse 
Windows

Windows, Doors, Conservatories and 
more...

Local Company, Exceptional Standards
10 year guarantee

CERTASS Registered
For a Free Quotation call Ryan on
07909 441442 or 01373 302594

Windows     Fascia & Guttering
Doors     Conservatories

Warminster based company offering locksmith and carpentry. 
Police cleared, reliable and honest service. 
Any other quote beaten.
• BS3621 lock upgrades for house insurance approval
• Garage doors, locks and running gear
• Lock repairs – specialising in Chubb mortice locks
• Upvc double-glazed door and window locks fi tted – even 

old ones!
• Door or window locks opened destructively or non-

destructively (indemnity required for these services)
• Digital code locks supplied and fi tted
• All types of carpentry work – mostly 2nd fi x and 

maintenance
Check out my website
www.keyvolution.co.uk
or call Ben on 07748 214799 or 01985 219799

Allsop Carpets & Flooring
Domestic  ◆  Commercial  ◆  Industrial

Christchurch Street West, Frome BA11 1EB
Tel: 01373 463866  Mobile: 07887 953014

www.allsopcarpets.co.uk

Contact Nick or Roy on 07590 986261 or 01373 832026

royderham@acertreesurgeons.co.uk

www.acertreesurgeons.co.uk

The Old Post Offi ce, 85 High Street, Chapmanslade, BA13 4AN

Acer Tree Surgeons Ltd are Wiltshire based, and 
approved by the Arboricultural Association. 
Our team are all NPTC qualifi ed and fi rst aid trained 
and proof of insurance is sent out with every quote

Tree removal – dismantling and felling

Crown reductions, re-shaping and pruning

Hedge cutting

Stump grinding 

Qualifi ed surveys and management of trees

Free no-obligation quotations and health check



Postlebury News
R Gould – Newsagent

All papers and magazines
Home delivery service

01749 850556       07979 452677

Domestic Appliance Sales and Repair Service

Domesticare
21 Keyford, Frome

www.domesticarefrome.co.uk
01373 467351

Facebook “f ” Logo CMYK / .eps Facebook “f ” Logo CMYK / .eps

Painting and
Decorating
High quality
Clean work
Contact Steve
Clarkson
07816924357Painting and Decorating

High quality, clean work

Contact Steve Clarkson
07816 924357

Opening Hours

 Mon to Sat 9 - 5 (March to October)
 Mon to Sat  9 - 4.30 (November to February)
 Sun  10 - 4  (March to June + December)

Just off A36 in Chapmanslade, Wilts, BA13 4AL
01373 832694          www.barters.co.uk
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Corsley Parish Council

Parish Council Briefing
Neil Britten, Chairman, latest briefing

There have been no meetings in the past 
month. However, December brings the final 
quarterly meeting of  the calendar year – the 
two main items of  business being the planning 
application for the Corsley House bund 
(see more below) and the annual financial 
review. The latter comprises review of  in-year 
spending, the two-year budget forecast and 
setting of  the precept bid for the financial 
year (FY) 2020/21. In-year spending and the 
next two FYs will be very much influenced by 
decisions on the two major road safety projects 
in Corsley, at the Heath and Whitbourne 
Springs. The prognosis on the on the latter is 
pessimistic.

This edition of  The Bridge is very likely to 
have dropped on your doorstep after the 2nd 
December, in which case I apologise for late 
notice of  the main agenda items in this article, 
but there has been advance notice in previous 
Bridge briefs, on the village noticeboards, The 
Bridge website and in the three local pubs.

The December quarterly meeting also 
kicks off consideration on the Annual Parish 
Meeting, held annually in March each 
year and a notice soliciting public input is 
elsewhere in this edition of  The Bridge.

Corsley House planning application
Creation of  a Landscape and Amenity Bund - 
(19/10108/FUL)

This application is now registered and the 
consultation period ends on 13th December. 
The plans (51 documents) are on the Wiltshire 
Council planning website and any member of  
the public may make comments via this site. 
To aid the process, Angus Cunningham, a 
senior representative of  the Lutine Group, the 
main contractors, has very kindly agreed to be 
present on the 2nd December in the Reading 
Room from 6.30, with display boards of  the 
planned development. He will make a brief  
presentation at 6.45 and then take questions. 
The PC will consider the application in its 
formal agenda for the PC meeting, which 
starts at 7.30. Members of  the public who 
wish to make any points about the application 
will be given the opportunity to do so.

The major impacts of  the project have 
already described in the November edition of  
The Bridge, with the construction phase being 
the major concern so far raised by residents. 
Informal discussions have already taken place 
between the PC and Lutine on this aspect, 
the central issues being road safety and traffic 
congestion both on the A362 and Deep Lane. 
Further clarification will be sought on the 2nd 
December.

Bay Tree Close Development
A brief  progress report has been received 
from Andy Mead, Wiltshire Commissioning 

community news

www.corsleyandthebridge.co.uk



The Bridge December 2019  | 17www.corsleyandthebridge.co.uk

Officer for the project, which reads:
“Surveys have been carried out on the land 

(Topographical, Utilities and Ecology), we have 
now engaged with numerous contractors to discuss the 
design and build contracts for various sites – including 
this location. I am to present tomorrow to several 
contractors, more site-specific detail, prior to procuring 
and formally appointing a contractor in the new year. 

 In the meantime, we are working with an architect 
to design several house types that we will develop, 
with a view to achieve outline planning consent by 
spring 2020, ready for the contractor to commence 
construction in the of  summer 2020. 

At the appropriate time, we can meet again to 
discuss site layout, etc, and formally consult yourselves 
and the community.” 

Len White Charity Fund
In last month’s brief  the PC’s (Charity 
Trustees) plans to consider winding up this 
fund were publicised. Since then one grant 
application has been received. The notice is 
repeated in this edition of  The Bridge and 
also on the website.

Christmas
Christmas seems to come earlier every year, 
but, despite ‘the big day’ being some three 
weeks away, may I wish one and all an 
excellent celebration in whatever is your style 
and a Happy New year.

Dates of  future meetings
2019
Quarterly Meeting� 7.30pm, 2nd December

2020
Annual Parish Meeting� March 
� (exact date/time to be confirmed)
Annual PC Meeting	 7.30pm, 4th May
Quarterly Meeting� 7.30pm, 1st June
Quarterly Meeting� 7.30pm, 7th September
Quarterly Meeting� 7.30pm, 7th December 

Neil Britten
Chairman

pc.corsleynb@gmail.com
01373 832515/07810 764714

Corsley Parish Council

PARISH 
COUNCIL 
MEETING
6.30pm, 2nd December 
Corsley Reading Room

Corsley House 
Plannng application  
for Landscape and 

Amenity Bund
 (19/10108/FUL)

The PC will consider this application 
at its quarterly meeting on  

2nd December

Before the PC meeting there will be 
an opportunity for the public to see 
the plans and hear a presentation 

and Q&A session from Angus 
Cunningham of the Lutine Group 
(main consultants for this project)

For up-to-date information such as 
occasional parish council meetings,  
church services, previous editions of 

The Bridge, local clubs and activities, 
business listings, and other useful 

information, please visit 
www.corsleyandthebridge.co.uk

Want something added? Just email 
the Editor with your request!
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Corsley Parish Council

ANNUAL PARISH 
MEETING

to be held in early March 2020 
6.30pm, Corsley Reading Room

(exact date to be confirmed) 

This is 
YOUR meeting

It is the annual occasion when you have a chance to discuss the 
issues which you believe most affect the village. The Parish Council 

is seeking suggestions for topics for the agenda from the village, 
including potential input from outside bodies or individuals from 

whom you may wish to hear. As usual, we will be inviting our Wiltshire 
Councillor, Fleur de Rhé-Philipe, to the meeting.

Please send any requests or ideas to your Parish Clerk,
John Willcox, by letter or email, by 31st January 2020

Little Orchard, Lyes Green, BA12 7PA 
corsleypc_jdw@aol.co.uk 

01373 832171

All Parish Councils in England are required by law to hold an Annual Parish Meeting. 
The meeting allows the council and local community organisations to explain what 
they have been doing over the last year and electors to have their say on anything 
which they consider is important to the people of the Parish. Please note that this is 

not a Parish Council meeting, although it is chaired by the PC.
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Firstly I managed to ring my peal with fi ve 
other very good ringers. We rang 5040 
changes of  a mixture of  two methods, Bob 
Doubles and Grandsire Doubles which took 
2 hours and 53 minutes. To explain: fi rstly, 
some ringers ring many peals and there is a 
register kept of  the persons who get the most 
in their ringing lifetime. However, others like 
me, just have a go to see if  they can ring for 
that length of  time without going wrong, for 
if  anyone goes wrong it has to be abandoned 
even if  it is over two hours gone! I was 
extremely pleased to have achieved it but will 
never attempt another as it has taken me two 
weeks to recover from both the tiredness and 
the aching.

Secondly, we rang a quarter peal of  Bob 
Doubles which involved 1260 changes and 
took 50 minutes. This was on 10th November 
after the Remembrance Service to honour 
and remember those who lost their lives in 
the World Wars. As we only had fi ve bells 
last year we were unable to do this on the 
hundredth anniversary of  the signing of  
the Armistice. This also formed part of  the 
Salisbury Guild quarter peal week. The band 
consisted of  Liz Attenborough, Rodney Cross, 
Peter Baker, Mike Attenborough (Conductor), 
Ed Henderson and me and it was Ed’s fi rst 
quarter peal. Well done everyone!

Quarter peals are rung to improve 
ringers’ ability in ringing a method. As with 
everything else, consistent practice can only 
improve one’s knowledge of  what to do and 

Peals, Quarters, Grandsires and Bobs – it’s all 
in the technique!

community news

Views from the top and bottom of the tower...

Campanology News

when to do it. Our ringing has improved 
since the bells came back, not only because 
they are easier to ring but because everyone 
has been working very hard and we will be 
attempting more quarter peals in the next year 
to hopefully build on that.

We will be ringing for Sunday services, 
Carols in the Barn and the Carol Service in 
the Church and of  course we will be ringing 
the New Year in!

Marion Moldon
01373 832672

I would like to thank all 
who have taken part in the 
Operation Christmas Child 

Shoe Box Appeal. 
A total of  36 boxes and 3 bags of  

hand knitted scarves, where taken to the 
collection point, and from there, they will 
be distributed to children, usually from 
our area, to countries in Eastern Europe.

Many thanks to all 
Pat Ryan

who have taken part in the 
Operation Christmas Child 

Shoe Box Appeal. 

‘Thank you’
Chapmanslade

and Corsley



Chris Seviour
Building Services

Roofing, Loft conversions,
Extensions, Plastering,
Natural stonework

cmseviour@gmail.com

07894 708949

Lyes Green, Corsley, BA12 7QH
Friendly, dedicated pre-school in the heart of the 

countryside for children aged 2-5 years
Monday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday  

9 am - 3 pm during term-times
We accept 2-year-old funding in  

accordance with Wiltshire Council guidelines
Mother and Toddler group Tuesday mornings  

10 am - 11.30 am during term-times
SESSIONS AVAILABLE NOW 

Speak to Hayley McMahon 
Pre-School Manager on 01373 832298 

Find us on facebook or visit www.littlecuckoos.co.uk
A free trial session is available

Registered Charity Number 1064800

Pre-school

Li
ttl

e Cuckoo’s

Little Cuckoo’s Pre-School

New members welcome –  
all ages, all abilities

Three hard courts available all year

Weekly junior coaching available 
Low subscriptions

www.corsley-tennis.uk

Corsley  
Tennis Club

01373 832406
www.crosskeyscorsley.co.uk 

Facebook @CrossKeysInnCorsley

Cross Keys 
Community Free House

Lyes Green, Corsley, BA12 7PB

Monday
12 noon to 3pm and 6pm to 11pm 
Food served 12 noon –to 3pm and  

6pm to 9pm

Tuesday
6pm to 11pm 

No food

Wednesday, Thursday,  
Friday and Saturday

12 noon to 3pm and 6pm to 11pm 
Food served 12 noon to 3pm and  

6pm to 9pm

Sunday
12 noon to 8.30pm 

Food served 12 noon to 4pm
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Dear Friends,
I’m going to be really honest: I wish I didn’t have to write this letter. We have a 
general election looming, and the country is in chaos. Poverty levels are rising. 
Across the world daily, hourly, desperate people risk their lives in an attempt to 
escape brutally oppressive and unjust regimes. An environmental crisis of apocalyptic 
proportions is being played out in bush fires across the world that are out of 
control, not to mention flooding, and loss of natural habitat that has devastating 
consequences for us all.  I quote: ‘Insect population decline affects ecosystems, 
other animal populations, and humanity. ... A 2019 global review warned that, if 
not mitigated by decisive action, the decline would have a catastrophic impact on the 
planet’s ecosystems.’

And, it’s Christmas. I feel I should come with something profound and equally 
feel wholly unqualified to do so. All I can do is offer a few thoughts and hope that 
someone somewhere finds them helpful. 

Writing the above I’m struck by the thought that the world has always been a place 
of great beauty but also of great pain. If we think about the time in which that first 
Christmas was played out Jesus was born in a country under Roman occupation; a 
brutal and oppressive regime if ever there was one. Mary was an underage teenage 
mother probably booted out of her home for bringing appalling shame on her family, 
she was lucky that she was not stoned to death for her behaviour. The Holy Family 
were refugees: no home, no money, finding their way in the dark to that horrible, 
dirty stable where Jesus was born. 

I few years ago I wrote an alternative version of the Christmas story in which I had 
Mary giving birth to Jesus on the floor of the loo in Burger King in amongst filthy 
bits of tissue, cigarette butts and other such inviting detritus. I remember telling the 
story to the year 6 class at school and their expressions of horror and disgust at such 
a scenario. It’s so much easier to water it all down isn’t it, and have Jesus born in 
in a nice cosy stable with fresh, sweet smelling hay and clean well behaved animals. 
But to do so is to miss the point entirely. In all the mess that is the reality of human 
existence what is the constant that we need to hold onto? It’s love of course. The 
Christmas story is not a sweet fairy tale to bring out once a year with the decorations, 
it’s a shocking, amazing, gutsy picture of love blazing forth in the darkest of places. 
Into the dirty, grimy, shameful realty of what it means to be human love is born. In 
our beautiful, broken, often sad old world we are all finding our way in the dark to 
where love still shines, often hidden yes, but not extinguished.

So, having said all that, enjoy your Christmas. Remember that love is the greatest 
gift God gives us and that we can give each other; treasure it, live it, and give thanks 
for it.
Love and prayers,
Pauline

	 Seven Open Doors
CORSLEY AND CHAPMANSLADE CHURCHES PARISH NEWSLETTER

www.cleyhillchurches.org



December Church Diary

Sunday 1st December: Advent Sunday
8 am at St Mary the Virgin, Kingston Deverill: Holy Communion (BCP)

9.30am at St Margaret of Antioch, Corsley: Eucharist  
10.30 am at St Peter and St Paul, Longbridge Deverill: Christingle and Posada

v

Wednesday 4th December
7 pm at 28 Huntenhull Lane: Advent Course

v

Sunday 8th December: Second Sunday in Advent
9.30 am at St Philip & St James, Chapmanslade:  Eucharist

10.30 am at St Mary the Virgin, Kingston Deverill:  Eucharist
11 am at St Margaret of Antioch, Corsley:  Matins

v

Wednesday 11th December
12.30 pm at Corsley Reading Room: Lite Bites Christmas Lunch

7 pm at The Anchorage: Advent Course

v

Friday 13th December
6 pm at Manor Farm Barn, Corsley: Carols in the Barn

v

Sunday 15th December:  Third Sunday in Advent
10.30 am at St Margaret of Antioch, Corsley:  Family Worship

10.30 am at St Michael the Archangel, Brixton Deverill: Eucharist

v

Monday 16th December
6 pm Carol Singing: Chapmanslade High Street

v

Wednesday 18th December
7 pm at The Anchorage: Advent Course
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Thursday 19th  November
10 am at The Three Horseshoes:  Community Coffee Morning

v

Friday 20th December
6.30 pm Carol Singing: Cross Keys, Corsley

v

Sunday 22nd December: Fourth Sunday in Advent
10.30 am at St Peter and St Paul’s, Longbridge Deverill: Eucharist

6 pm at St Margaret of Antioch, Corsley: Carol Service
6 pm at St Mary the Virgin, Kingston Deverill: Carol Service

v

Tuesday 24th December: Christmas Eve
3.30 pm at St Philip and St James, Chapmanslade: Crib Service
4 pm at St Peter and St Paul’s, Longbridge Deverill: Crib Service
11.30 pm at St Margaret of Antioch, Corsley: Midnight Mass

v

Wednesday 25th December: Christmas Day
9.30 am at St Mary’s, Corsley: Holy Communion (BCP) 

9.30 am at St Mary The Virgin, Kingston Deverill: Eucharist
10.30 am at St Philip and St James, Chapmanslade: Family Eucharist

10.30 am at St John the Baptist, Horningsham: Family Eucharist
11.15 am at St Peter and St Paul’s, Longbridge Deverill: Christmas Worship

v

Sunday 29th December: First Sunday of Chrtistmas
10.30 am at St Michael the Archangel, Brixton Deverill

Benefice Eucharist

v

Sunday 5th January: Epiphany
8 am at St Mary the Virgin, Kingston Deverill

Holy Communion (BCP)
9.30am at St Margaret of Antioch, Corsley: Eucharist  

10.30 am at St Peter and St Paul, Longbridge Deverill: Morning Worship



If you would like to receive weekly news of Church events and activities, please 
send your email address to the above, with subject ‘Through the Open Doors’ or 

download a pdf from the ‘churches’ pages at www.corsleyandthebridge.co.uk

Advent Course 

This year’s course, ‘To Live Again’, is taking place on Wednesday evenings, from 7 to 9.30pm. See 
the information elsewhere in this edition of  The Bridge.

Community ‘Craft Cake and Chat’ afternoon

Everyone who came along to last month’s session had a thoroughly enjoyable, friendly and 
creative time. They all have asked if  they can meet again in the New Year. So we are planning to 
have more sessions starting in February. Watch this space for further details.

Carol Singing 

A warm welcome to everyone to join us as we sing carols this Christmas. On Friday 13th we will 
once again be staging Carols in the Barn at Manor Farm Barn in Corsley. This short event starts 
promptly at 6 pm and will appeal to young people of  all ages. We invite everyone to come along 
dressed as shepherds, angels and kings. We will also be singing carols in Chapmanslade High 
Street on Monday 16th December from 6 pm and at The Cross Keys in Corsley from 6.30 pm 
on Friday 20th December. And finally, our Carol Service will be held at St Margaret’s at 6 pm 
on 22nd December and our very popular Crib Service will be held at St Philip and St James’ on 
Christmas Eve, starting at 3.30 pm. 

Operation Christmas Child

We were delighted to receive 36 boxes this year, all of  which will shortly be on their way to needy 
children across the world. We offer our thanks to everyone who participated in the project for 
showing their love and compassion for these vunerable youngsters.

Fundraising

The November 50/50 Club drawtook place at our coffee morning on November 30th. The 
December draw, with a prize of  £200, will take place at the Lite Bites Christmas lunch on 11th 
December.

Welcome, Congratulations and Farewell

We welcome into the church family Hugo and Ruby Dunning who were baptised at St Margaret’s 
on November 17; Hallie Rosaline Joy Deacon and Jennifer Claire Robbins at St Peter and St 
James’ on 24th November and Frederick James Greenslade at St. Margaret’s, also on 24th 
November.

The funeral of  Betty Snelling took place at St Margaret’s on 28th November. We offer our 
prayers and sympathy to her family.



Cottage Bed and Breakfast
Chapmanslade

One double & one twin/ 
double bedroom  

large private bathroom
Contact Caroline on 

07715 983310 
candyfarm49@yahoo.co.uk  

Ski Apartment – French Alps
Ski in/ski out – sleeps 6

Well equipped – immaculate condition
For more information or to book online visit:
w. www.ski-les-cimes.co.uk 
f.  facebook.com/ski.les.cimes
e. lesleygolledge@gmail.com
t. 01373 832533

Hypnotherapy
If you need help with:

Anxiety
Depression

Phobias (such as flying or spiders)
Panic attacks

Relaxation
Weight management

Smoking cessation
Natural childbirth

Confidence
Public speaking

Exam nerves
and much, much more...

Call ANJI HOLLAND on 
07944 647 978 / 01373 832 898 

to enquire or just for a chat

www.hollandhypnotherapy.com

With practices in Chapmanslade and Bath

I am a member of the National Council for Hypnotherapists  
and am bound by their code of practice and ethics

npv plumbing
           heating&

07738 940355
www.plumbersfrome.co.uk

Installation  •  Servicing  •  Repairs
Bathroom and tiling specialists

All plumbing and heating work undertaken

Our fully qualified plumbers offer all general 
plumbing services from boilers to bathrooms. 

We will gladly advise clients on the most suitable 
products for their property – be it heating 

systems, boilers, radiators, bathrooms or showers.
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Its amazing what the lure of  wine and cheese 
can do to boost numbers at the WI!

Waitrose (other supermarkets are available) 
very kindly put on a fantastic wine and cheese 
tasting for WI members and guests as part of  
the November meeting. This attracted a full 
house of  40 people to the Reading Rooms for 
a most enjoyable and informative evening.

We tasted a mixture of  reds, whites and 
dessert wines, and a variety of  soft and 
hard cheeses. From the traditional French 
Châteauneuf  De Pape, grown in a region 
where no flying saucers are allowed to be 
flown over the vineyards! To an Australian 
Shiraz called Headonist which is a bio 
dynamic wine grown by lunar cycles, cow 
horns and cow muck! The cheese varied from 
a beautiful very pale Scandanavian ‘Priest’ to 
a very oozy French brie.

We learnt that inhaling the bouquet of  
wine through your right nostril, if  your right 
handed (and visa versa if  you’re left handed) 
will give you the best aroma! And that room 
temperature relates back to the time before 
central heating, amongst other facts. 

We were all encouraged to grade the wines, 
which of  course meant tasting them, which 
of  course led to those not driving drinking 
them. Whilst all of  the WI members remained 
impeccably behaved there were a few slightly 
tipsy visitors who seemed to be drinking their 
wives wines too (you know who you are!)… 
and as a result we may have our first male 
member! 

The evening didn’t go without its hiccups! 
Waitrose were great but they turned up very 
late and had forgotten the cheese, a pretty 
fundamental part of  a Wine and Cheese 
tasting evening! When they returned for 
the second time with the cheese and only 1 
baguette for 40 people I did wonder whether 
I should recruit one of  our senior members of  
the church who was in the audience to try and 
replicate a ‘loaves and fishes’ scenario…. But 
we had plenty of  cheese biscuits. 

The next meeting is the Christmas Meal 
at 6 for 6.30pm on 12th December at the 
Royal Oak. Pre booking and pre payment are 
essential. The January meeting is a talk on 
‘The Antartic’ and is at 7.30 on 9th January 
2020 in the Reading Rooms. This is an open 
meeting if  any visitors would like to join us. 

The Corsley WI also have skittles, scrabble, 
bridge and lunch clubs which are also open to 
non- members. There are also a large number 
of  County and National trips, workshops and 
other activities that members can join in with.

For more information please do not hesitate 
to contact Judith Helliar on 01373 832803.

Alice Helliar rounds up the November meeting 
and announces some forthcoming events 

news from the ladies

Corsley WI

November news
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Advent Course
This year’s course, ‘To Live Again’, 
will take place on Wednesday evenings, 
from 7 pm to 9.30 pm, starting on 27th 
November. Ian and Janet Buick will host 
the first session at 28 Huntenhull Lane, 
Chapmanslade, we are grateful to them 
and to the Hopkinsons for agreeing to 
act as hosts (see below). The course is 
based on the classic Christmas film ‘It’s a 
Wonderful Life’, starring James Stewart 
and Donna Reed.  Please have a word 
with Ian (01373 832318) or Gay (01373 
832490) if  you would like to join the 
course.
•	 4th December
	 28, Huntenhull Lane, Chapmanslade 

with Ian and Janet Buick
•	 11th and18th December 
	 The Anchorage, Lyes Green, Corsley 

with Trudi and Alan Hopkinson
If  you missed seeing the film on 27th 

November you can still join any of  the 
other evenings when we will see short 
clips to base our discussions on.

We look forward to seeing you
Revd Gay

Inner Wheel Club of Frome

Invite you to

‘Soup and 
Puds’

12 noon to 2 pm 
Saturday 11th January 

Chapmanslade 
Village Hall

£7.50 per head

Raising funds for 
Mission 20-20 – 
Restoring Faith
For tickets, please  

contact either 
Pam Brewster  

01373 465225, or 
Jenny Hulbert  
01373 832343



JOHN E S JONES
& SON LTD

  GENERAL 
  BUILDER

Carpentry, painting and 
decorating, extensions, uPVC, 

facias and gutters, fencing, 
decking and patios

Please call
01373 832600
07795 177920
07810 646335

Chapmanslade Motor Services
Vehicle repair
and servicing

Brake 
specialist

Batteries
Exhausts

Tyres

MOT preparation 
and repairs

Quality service at competitive rates

FREE ~ wheel balancing and tracking with new tyres
FREE ~ courtesy car

Electronic diagnostics available – most makes covered

Green Farm Industrial Estate, Chapmanslade 01373 832188 or 07711 256927
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Christmas and New Year waste 
and recycling collection changes

Check your collection dates and household recycling centre 
opening times at wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-and-recycling

No collections: 25 December, 26 December, 1 January

Garden waste*

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

 no collection

Tues 7 Jan

Wed 8 Jan

Thur 9 Jan

Fri 10 Jan

Sat 11 Jan

 back to normal

Household  
and recycling

 no change

 no change

Fri 27 Dec

Sat 28 Dec

Mon 30 Dec

Tues 31 Dec

Thurs 2 Jan

Fri 3 Jan

Sat 4 Jan

Mon 6 Jan

Tues 7 Jan

Wed 8 Jan

Thur 9 Jan

Fri 10 Jan

Sat 11 Jan

 back to normal

Your normal  
collection day

Mon 23 Dec

Tues 24 Dec

Wed 25 Dec

Thus 26 Dec

Fri 27 Dec

Mon 30 Dec

Tues 31 Dec

Wed 1 Jan

Thurs 2 Jan

Fri 3 Jan

Mon 6 Jan

Tues 7 Jan

Wed 8 Jan

Thurs 9 Jan

Fri 10 Jan

Mon 13 Jan

Changes from 23 Dec - 13 Jan



 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Do you need 
a Plumber? 

c 

Paul Antell Plumbing  
 

07890 366832  
01373 467427 

 
Professional, Friendly, Reliable & Local 

www.paulantellplumbing.com 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Call 
 

CHANTRY CONSTRUCTION
stone walling  •  patios

drives  •  extensions
prompt reliable service

mini digger and driver for hire

01373 836787      07855 343388

Forget-me-not
• GARDENING SERVICE •
Weeding, pruning, planting, 

fence painting, etc
01373 464416                07890 850465

;

  

;

Do you need a
plumber?  Call...

Paul Antell Plumbing
07890 366832
01373 467427

Professional, reliable, friendly and local
paulantellplumbing@talktalk.net
www.paulantellplumbing.co.uk

&TEA sympathy
Considerate catering at a difficult time



Qualified & Experienced Counsellor
Lisa Adams Dip.Couns. Reg.BPC

Weekly sessions offered for adults on an 
open-ended or short-term basis according  

to individual requirements
Tel: 07904 843122 

email: lisaadams.corsley@gmail.com

Seasoned logs
Free local delivery within 
15 mile radius of Frome

Hard wood  .  soft wood  .  mixed loads

All our timber is ethically sourced from 
local woodlands within the Frome area.

Logs can be cut to any size required.  
We also provide a stacking service if 

required

Standard load of hardwood logs  
£120 for 1.6 m3

Standard load of mixed logs  
£110 for 1.6 m3

Standard load of softwood logs  
£100 for 1.6 m3

Logs 6’’ and smaller 
+ £10 for load

We are also able to supply barn dried logs 
+ £20 per load

Please call or text Garry 
07801 179917

James, Rob and Adam, former employees of Roger Patch Ltd are pleased to introduce...

CMP Complete Ltd 
General Builders
19 Swaledale Road, Warminster, BA12 8FH

James 07801 868288 
Rob 07766 905131
email cmpcompleteltd@gmail.com

HETAS registered to fit woodburners
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community news
Chapmanslade Parish Council

Parish Council Briefing
Phil Jefferson reports on the meetings of Chapmanslade 
Parish Council held on 14th November

Seven members of  the public attended the 
meeting, which was chaired by John Lewis, 
our Vice-Chairman and presently acting 
Chairman. 

Thoulstone Golf  Course – self-catering 
holiday accommodation
The meeting began with a presentation by 
Adam Gough, from ‘Natural Land’, the 
company that will shortly be developing 
a complex of  self-catering holiday 
accommodation on the former Thoulstone 
golf  course site. The project will soon go out 
to tender and it is expected that construction 
of  phase one will commence next April, 
with completion by September 2021. Local 
contractors and sub-contractors will be 
encouraged to bid for contracts.

Phase One will include 16 residential units, 
out of  a final total of  28, as well as a farm 
shop, market garden, community buildings 
and business and work rooms. There will also 
be a 10-hole golf  course and three residential 
premises for staff accommodation. There will 
be a network of  footpaths around the site and 
‘cycle-friendly’ access to Chapmanslade. Mr 
Gough has promised to return at a later date 
in order to provide further information on the 
project’s progress.

Barters Farm development
Lochailort, the company developing the site 

for housing at Barters Farm, have told us that 
they are still not ready to come to a parish 
council meeting. We hope that they will attend 
our January meeting. In the meantime we 
have written to Wiltshire Council to seek 
clarification on access routes to the site by 
construction traffic. Unfortunately we have 
not yet received a response from them. We 
hope that by the time we meet in January we 
will have received an explanation. 

Thoulstone Farm 19/06916/FUL
Application to construct two single-storey extensions, 
internal modifications, new secondary highways access. 
We learned that planning permission, subject 
to conditions, has now been granted. 

Thoulstone Farm 19/10721/FUL and 
19/10403/LBC
Application to renovate, convert and extend the existing 
farm buildings to create nine residential dwellings. 
These two applications will be considered at a 
meeting of  the parish council hopefully to be 
held on 5th December.

Planning Application 19/07948/FUL
Change of  Use of  Agricultural Building to Live/Work 
unit and Change of  Use of  the Potting Shed to Tourist 
Accommodation (retrospective). 
We reported on this application in last 
month’s edition of  The Bridge and have now 
learned that Wiltshire Council has turned 

www.chapmanslade.org.uk
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down the application. We have asked Wiltshire 
to use their enforcement powers to remove the 
changes to the site introduced since the 2011 
planning consent and we agreed to monitor 
the position. 

Highways
We discussed several highways issues. 
Foremost of  them was our concern about 
a recent road traffic accident in the High 
Street and the ever-increasing flow of  traffic, 
creating hazardous conditions for both drivers 
and pedestrians. Comments were made about 
the parking of  vehicles in the vicinity of  the 
telephone box: the Highway Code stipulates 
that there should not be any parking within 
ten metres of  a road junction. The recent 
painting of  an “H bar” outside the newly 
built houses in this vicinity may, in part, be 
responsible for this. The parish council has 
tried many times over the years to come 
up with answers to the High Street’s traffic 
problems and we resolved to ask the Village 
Voice traffic group to try to come up with 
workable solutions. One positive outcome 
of  the recent concerns has been that the 
Speedwatch team now has two new members.  

Road safety on the A36 around Black Dog 
Hill was also raised. We noted that a recent 
inquest following the death of  a young woman 
and her unborn child had recently been 
held and that excessive speed on the part of  
another driver had been responsible for the 
account. Whilst accepting that there are valid 
concerns about road safety on this stretch of  
trunk road we agreed that our current efforts 
should be concentrated on pursuing solutions 
to road safety issues in the High Street.

Phone Box
BT have informed us that they intend to 
remove the phone box. It has only been used 
once in the past twelve months. This topic has 
arisen several times in recent years but without 
resolution. Some residents feel it should be 
retained because it is an icon of  rural life. 

Others feel it is in a dangerous location in an 
already dangerous High Street. We can appeal 
against the decision, accept it, or buy the 
box for £1. We know that there are divided 
views on this matter in the community so we 
decided to set up a consultation exercise in 
order to ascertain current views. Watch out for 
further information on the village website and 
Facebook pages.

Bee Friendly Chapmanslade
It was reported that the Bee Friendly Group 
(BFG) has agreed with Wiltshire Council a 
number of  proposed priority areas in the 
parish for wildflower seeding. We agreed to 
support the venture, which will be managed 
by the BFG.

A History of  Chapmanslade
We learned that the book, which was 
launched last month after six years of  research 
and discussion, has already sold around 250 
copies. This means that shortly the production 
costs will have been met, after which all future 
proceeds will pass to village funds. The parish 
council has written to the History Group 
congratulating them on their efforts. 	

Next meetings
We normally meet in the Village Hall on the 
second Thursday of  the month. However, 
because of  the General Election it is hoped 
that the December meeting will be held in 
the church at 7.30 pm on Thursday 5th 
December. Our January meeting will be held 
on Thursday 9th January.

Traditional

Mole Catcher

07512 681111 

01373 836350
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The Trustees seek final bids for grants by 
31 December 2019 and feedback on their 
intentions for the residual capital of  the Fund.

Purpose of  the charity
The t Charity was set up in 1991 by Corsley 
Parish Council in memory of  Len White, 
a well known and respected resident of  the 
Village. The parish councillors are the trustees 
and the objects of  the charity are:

“ (a) To pay the income from the charity 
fund for the benefit of  the pupils of  Corsley 
School, in such manner as the Corsley Parish 
Council think fit or

(b) If  Corsley Primary School closes then 
for the benefit of  the children living in Corsley 
between the ages of  five and eleven years for 
educational purposes as the full Corsley Parish 
Council shall think fit.”

Financial position
The funds of  the Charity are now such that 
no meaningful income is achievable on the 
remaining capital and the residue of  the 
accrued income is now at such a low level that 
only one or two low value grants could be 
considered. After any final grants, there would 
be around £1,000 capital remaining.

Terms of  the Trust
The trust deed, in the event of  ‘failure of  
the trust’, allows the assets of  the trust to be 
given to “...such other charitable institution or 
institutions having similar objectives to those 

of  the charity as the trustees shall decide.” 
The trustees believe that exhaustion of  the 
funds available for distribution is tantamount 
to ‘failure’ and that options for distribution of  
the remaining capital should be considered.

Options
The Trustees have been unable to identify any 
‘institutions having similar objectives’ with the 
restrictive direct requirement to serve only the 
children of  Corsley. Instead, consideration 
has been given to using the remaining capital 
to assist the funding of  a project in Corsley 
which would serve the needs of  children and 
also provide a lasting memorial to Len White 
and those who donated to the Fund in 1991. 
To date, the project which has met with most 
favour is replacement of  the Heath bus stop 
shelter, which is in poor repair. This would 
provide long term benefit to Corsley children 
who use the public bus service and a suitable 
location for a memorial plaque.

Consultation
The Trustees have consulted the Charity 
Commission and Len White’s family. 
The Charity Commission are content for 
the trustees to make their judgement in 
accordance with the deed provided that they 
have taken appropriate steps to ensure that 
suitable advertising has identified no further 
beneficaries. The family (Mrs Ruth Bowers) 
have concurred with the proposal to use the 

community news

The future of the...

Len White Charity
The Trustees of the Len White Charity, Corsley Parish Councillors,  
give public notice that consideration is being given to winding up  
this charity in accordance with its Trust Deed
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Lite Bites  
Christmas Lunch
Wednesday 11th December 
Corsley Reading Rooms
If you would like to come to our lunch please contact  
either Maureen on 832171 or Di on 832515 

We look forward to seeing you on 11th and at our  
future Lite Bites Soup Lunches which take place on the  
4th Wednesday of every month

Doors open at 12.30  
(if you come early you might be given a job!)  
and we hope to serve the lunch at 1pm

We do not make a charge for the lunch but we ask for a donation  
to our chosen charity which this year will be the Children’s Society

remaining capital as indicated above. This 
notice is intended to fulfill the requirement for 
‘suitable advertising’.

Way forward
Comments are invited on the above proposals 
and any bids for grants in accordance with the 
Charity Deeds, by 31st December this year. A 
further notice will be placed in the December 
edition of  The Bridge.

Neil Britten
Chairman, Corsley Parish Council/

Len White Trustees
pc.corsleynb@gmail.com

01373 832515 or 07810 764714

History of  
Chapmanslade
Many thanks to everyone who has 
supported the Chapmanslade History 
Group by buying copies of  our book since 
its launch last month. So far 250 copies 
have been sold, so production costs are 
almost met, after which all proceeds will go 
to village funds.

The book would make an excellent 
Christmas present and copies at £10 each 
are still available at the Three Horseshoes 
or from Joyce at phil.jefferson@virgin.net 



Wren House
Residence for the retired and elderly

Wren House in Warminster is a long-established, elegant retirement home,  
specialising in individual care in gracious surroundings. Having just thirteen rooms, each with a 

private bathroom, we are able to offer the ambience of a family home, together with caring staff and 
the facilities to enable our residents to enjoy their later years with dignity.

Wren House serves fresh, locally-sourced, home-cooked food. Residents enjoy a varied activity 
programme which includes a gardening club and our own choir.

Mrs Ellie Simmonds 
Wren House Ltd, 32 Vicarage Street, Warminster, BA12 8JF

Telephone 01985 212578
wrenhousewarminster@hotmail.com                              www.wrenhousewarminster.co.uk

Piano Lessons
All standards welcome

Debbie Rickhuss
Teacher of Pianoforte and Theory

Contact 01373 832829
07747 499990

rickhuss@tiscali.co.uk ♫♪♩
♬

Dashing Dusters

01373 832484 (evenings)

•	Cleaning	and	ironing	to	a	
high	standard

•	General	domestic	assistance
•	Commercial	cleaning
•	Reliable
•	Reasonable	rates
•	References	available

M W Garden Services
20+ years experience

A tailor made service for all 
types of garden maintenance

Insured and CBI’s checked

mark22.weaver@mypostoffice.co.uk
Telephone 01373 832854

Mobile 07921 818452

01985 841461 or 07775 755981
FOR SERVICING AND BREAKDOWN  

OF OIL BOILERS

also AGA and RAYBURN

Competitive rates

Friendly, helpful and efficient

Call now for a quote
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Whitbourne Chapel

Preachers for December
1st	 Mr Porter, from Mission Aviation 

Fellowship

8th	 John Hobson, from Clink Evangelical 
Church

15th	 Russell Short, from Clink Evangelical 
Church

22nd	 Chris Andrews, from West Lavington 
Chapel at 11am, and 

 	 Andrew Coxhead at 5pm for our 
Candlelight Service

29th	 Colin Chapman from Melksham 
Ebenezer Chapel

There will be tea and mince pies after the 
Candlelit Service – please come and join us!

For unto us a child is born… Isaiah 9:6
For many of  us our Christmas gathering 
will include children. In my own family we 
will be sharing some time with our three 
grandsons and for two of  them they will be 
just old enough to appreciate a little of  all that 
goes on. So many new things to explore and 
understand – whether it be the lit Christmas 
Tree, the Decorations, the Food and all the 
other special treats that come only in this 
season. We enjoy watching their responses. 
The simple joy and excitement because of  all 
that is happening. I’m sure though they will 

still be more interested in the empty boxes and 
wrapping paper than the new toys!

The Apostle Paul writes: “For it is the 
God who commanded light to shine out 
of  darkness, who has shone in our hearts 
to give the light of  the knowledge of  the 
glory of  God, in the face of  Jesus Christ” (2 
Corinthians 4 v6). 

Why do I write this? Well, the truth of  the 
Christmas story reminds us that God’s One 
and Only Son came down from heaven. He 
came as a babe to live, teach and, in time, 
to die for us. Why? So that we can, by faith, 
know Him, receive His forgiveness and be 
with Him forever. In Him we see the pure 
light. In Him we have pure joy. In Him we 
can know the Light of  Life. 

So let’s look and share in our children’s 
simple joy but also beyond, to the true 
meaning of  the season, to Jesus. As the 
Angels, who shone with the glory of  heaven 
surrounding them, said: “I bring you good 
tidings of  great joy which will be to all people, 
for there is born to you ...a Saviour, Christ the 
Lord”.

Chris Andrews 
Visiting Preacher to Whitbourne

Gill Redman 01985 215062
paradiselost@btinternet.com

We wish all our readers a happy and peaceful Christmas!

Regular times
Services every Sunday morning at 11.00 for about an hour (coffee served at 10.45)

Communion on the first Sunday of  each month at 12 noon for 15 minutes
Bible study sessions as announced



WESTERN SKIP HIRE
Telephone 01373 813132
Victory Road, West Wiltshire Trading Estate
Westbury, Wiltshire, BA13 4JL

E G MARTIN LTD
Heating Oil Distributors
Telephone 01373 822784
Victory Road, West Wiltshire Trading Estate
Westbury, Wiltshire, BA13 4JL
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News from the Nest
Welcome to this month’s news from  

Corsley Cuckoo’s PreSchool in Lyes Green, CorsleyPreschool

Co
rsle

y Cuckoo’s

Local business kick-starts Pre-School’s 
fundraising campaign
Little Cuckoos Pre-school in Corsley has received 
a generous donation from a local business to 
kick-start its fundraising campaign for a new 
learning space.

Technical support company TMTI, also located 
in Corsley, has donated £1000 to support Little 
Cuckoos in reaching its target of £5000 to 
purchase an additional learning space at its 
rural setting in Lyes Green. The charity-run pre-
school, which has been in the village for over 20 
years, plans to purchase a shepherd’s hut-style 
building to create extra room for small-group 
activities to further develop the learning of its 
children, whose ages range from 2 to 4 years.

TMTI selects a charity each year to support its 
fundraising efforts. Commenting on the donation 
to Little Cuckoos, CEO Mark Edmondson said: 
“When we discovered that a pre-school in our 
local community operates as a charity and 
has aims to improve its learning facilities for 
young children, we were delighted to offer a 
donation to boost the start of its fundraising 
campaign. TMTI is proud to support local 
charitable causes, especially one within the 
community where our head office is based. We 
are continuously looking for local individuals to 
join our expanding team and having a pre-

school based just a short distance from the office 
is an extra benefit for any parent looking to join 
our company.”

Hayley McMahon, Pre-School Manager at 
Little Cuckoos, added: “This is such a fantastic 
start towards our plans to raise money for a 
new learning space at the pre-school. The 
generous donation from TMTI will be a huge 
help to kick-start our fundraising efforts. There 
is so much beautiful outdoor space surrounding 
our building for children to explore and play, 
however, as we continue to increase our 
enrolment numbers each year, we are now in 
need of additional indoor space beyond the 
classroom to offer opportunities for children 
to learn in small group sessions and engage 
in different types of activities. The aim is to 
purchase a building similar to a cosy shepherd’s 
hut, and we are excited to focus our fundraising 
on this new space following TMTI’s incredible 
support.”

To raise further funds, the volunteer-led 
committee at Little Cuckoos will be running a 
host of events including its annual Christmas 
Fayre on 7th December. To find out about these 
events or to help support the pre-school in 
reaching its fundraising goals, please contact 
us at either littlecuckoos@hotmail.co.uk or on 
01373 832298.



Rose Knight
Dog and cat  

minding service

01373 464904   
07773 435254

knight_rosemary@sky.com

RICHARD ROBBINS 
City and Guilds Trained Gardener 
All aspects of Garden work undertaken 

07510 130083

KB Landscape
30 years in landscaping

Phone

01373 832371
Mobile

07951 297173

Landscaping
Patios and paths

Turfing and seeding
Brick and stone walling

Decking and pergolas
Block paving

Gravel drives
Pond work

Fencing
Kevin Brixey - for quality and experience
5 Red Cottages   Corsley   Warminster   Wiltshire   BA12 7PS



C J Bath
Garden & Property 

Services

01985 988308
07982 831082

Paul Ledbury
Quality Painting and Decorating

30 years experience

INTERIOR AND EXTERIOR
GENERAL MAINTENANCE

5 Hampshire Gardens
Westbury, Wiltshire

BA13 3EX

Telephone 01373 858163
Mobile 07976 242045

www.stdavidswhitsand.co.uk

Holiday Let
Sleeps up to 8
01373 464870

ST DAVIDS
WHITSAND BAY CORNWALL

Local Carpenter/Handyman
(Retired cabinetmaker)

Fitted wardrobes, cupboards 
wood flooring, skirting boards

07971 550050

BREAKFAST
LUNCH 

COFFEE & CREAM TEAS

NOW OPEN FRIDAY EVENINGS 
FOR DINNER

FIND US AT 16 MARISTOW STREET, WESTBURY ,BA13 3DN
01373 827 162 | HELLO@WEARECOSI.COM

WWW.WEARECOSI.COM



Ask a pharmacist for advice before 
minor ailments or winter illnesses get 
worse 
Community pharmacists are qualified 
healthcare professional who can offer clinical 
advice and over the counter medicines to 
safely manage things like coughs, colds and 
sore throats.

It’s quick and convenient to see a 
pharmacist– you don’t need to book an 
appointment and can often be seen in a 
private consultation room. 

See your GP in the evening or weekend 
if  you can’t see them during the day
If  you need to see a GP but find it hard 
to find the time during routine hours, 
appointments with a GP, nurse or other 
healthcare professionals are often available in 
the evenings and at weekends through many 
local practices or other local NHS services. 
For more information about services in your 
area visit: 
www.wiltshireccg.nhs.uk/local-services

As the dark nights draw in across Wiltshire and winter really starts 
to bite, it’s worth thinking about how we can all make sure we’re 
looking after ourselves and staying well over the cold winter months

community news

Help lighten the load on the NHS

Look after yourself  
this winter
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The NHS recently launched its annual winter 
campaign – Help Us Help You – which is here 
to help make it easier to understand the things 
you can do. 

We all know hospitals and surgeries can be 
especially busy during the winter months and 
it can often be tricky to know the best place to 
go for help, so here’s some handy tips to see 
you though until spring.

It’s not too late to get your flu jab 
The free flu vaccination 
is offered to those who 
are at increased risk 
from the effects of  
flu, including people 
aged 65 and over, 
pregnant women, those 
with underlying health 
conditions and 
children aged 2-10. 
If  you’ve not had 
one yet, it’s not too 
late. 

Call 111 or visit 
111.nhs.uk online
If  you’re unsure where to go and think you 
need urgent medical attention, but it’s not 
life-threatening, contacting NHS 111 can help 
you make sure you reach the most suitable 
NHS service for your needs. 
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Chairman, Hugh Deed, reports on the latest happenings at the hall

community news

Corsley Reading Room

Your ‘village hall’

Coffee Morning
The December Coffee Morning is on 3rd 
December. – It is a great way to meet other 
villagers and catch up on the “gossip”, and 
perhaps avoid election discussions? All 
welcome. and coffee / tea is only £1. There 
is also the opportunity to ask Hugh any IT 
questions, bring along your tablet/ laptop if  
you want. 

Cinema Corsley
There will be no film night in December. The 
January film will be The Mercy on Thursday 
16th so put in your new 2020 diary now; more 
details in the January Bridge. 

AGM
It is fair to say we were overwhelmed by the 
interest and attendance at the Reading Room 
AGM. We had to put out extra chairs and I 
ran out of  copies of  the addenda/accounts. I 
am advised by those who have been involved 
longer than me that it is almost certainly a 
record attendance. Thank you to all those 

who turned up and for their input and 
commitment to the Reading Room, it is much 
appreciated by the committee.

I expect to give a few more details in the 
January edition of  The Bridge, but we are 
pleased that Liz Garrett and Neil Britten have 
volunteered to get involved in the project to 
drive refurbishment, starting with the roof. 

Bookings
The Reading Room makes a great venue for 
Christmas and New Year events. Full details 
about the hall and its facilities including 
how to hire are on the website or call Gill 
Parkinson (01373 832322) to discuss. See 
website www.corsleyreadingroom.org.uk 

Season’s greetings to all our  
past and future users

Hugh Deed
Chairman of  Management Committee 
Chairman@corsleyreadingroom.org.uk

01373 832897

Other regular events NOT organised by 
the Management Committee

Lite Bites Lunches:� see Diary Dates (page 2) 
Yoga:� Tuesday and Wednesday evenings
Pilates:� Tuesday afternoons
WI:� second Thursday of  the month (evening)

Run by the Corsley Reading Room 
Management Committee

Coffee Morning: � First Tuesday of  the month  
� 10 am - 12 noon
Cinema Corsley: � ‘The Mercy’  
� Thursday 16th January, 7 pm for 7.30 pm start



Answers to Bob’s Bafflers
1	 Pigs in blankets
2	 Holiday Inn
3	 False – it’s called Santa Claus
4	 Written by James Lord Pierpont, it 

was initially written for Thanksgiving 
under the title “One horse open 
sleigh”

5 	 George V (1932)
6 	 Michael Caine
7	 Introduced by Judy Garland in 

“Meet me in St Louis”
8	 The Grinch
9	 3 – Dasher, Dancer and Donner
10	 Australia
11	 Clarence Odbody
12	 The Derby – it was the name of  the 

winning race horse

Small ads
£1 for EACH item for sale or wanted (cash only please) - at one of  the two drop-off locations)

Please note: no cash, no advert!

Local organisation adverts
£2 per month for a small boxed advert or £7.50 for a full page. Full page adverts are allocated 
depending on space available and cannot be guaranteed. All monies must be at one of  the two 

drop-off locations (Barters Plant Centre or Acres Supply Garden Centre) by 4pm on the 19th of  
the month. Please note: no cash, no advert!

Trade advertising
Annual trade advertisements (12 issues, when space is available

	 1 space	 (69mm wide x 33mm high)	 £22.00
	 2 spaces 	 (69mm wide x 66mm high)	 £42.00
	 3 spaces 	 (quarter page - 69mm wide x 100mm high) 	 £60.00
	 4 spaces 	 (138mm wide x 66mm high)	 £75.00
	 6 spaces 	 (half  page - 138mm wide x 100mm high)	 £104.00

Trade advertisement material should be supplied in print-ready format,  
to the chosen standard size and correct shape.

For trade advertising enquiries, please contact David James (Trade advert coordinator/Treasurer) 
at either thebridge832@gmail.com or 01373 832443.

STORAGE/
WORKSHOPS
Three barns available  

to rent in Corsley

Can be taken separately  
or as a whole

43m2

61m2

67m2

Please call 07850 509236
for more information



Mon to Fri: 7.30am - 4.15pm
Closed on Sundays & Bank Holidays
Open Saturdays from Sep-Mar only until 12 noon
01985 213507   www.longleat.co.uk/forestry
5% discount for tenants of Longleat Estate

DRIVE IN 
AND PICK 
YOUR OWN 
FIREWOOD

Woodchip, Mulch
Hardwood Logs, Softwood Logs

Kindling, House Coal, Smokeless Coal 
Delivery available



Choosing new soft furnishings has never been simpler! 
We bring an extensive range of exquisite fabrics from leading suppliers to choose from.

All types of blinds supplied & fitted motorized or hand operated.

For the finishing touch we can provide and fit beautifully crafted tracks and poles to complement  
any window including bays or curved.

t: 01373 672 359     e: info@darling-interiors.co.uk     w: www.darling-interiors.co.uk

Get in touch to arrange your FREE no obligation consultation!


